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1 Now, what do we know about ? We know that she


2 does have some issues. We know that she gets upset in anger


3 and she’ll run away. She run away from her adoptive parents


4 a couple times. She had run away from the children’s home a


5 couple of times. This was not the first time she had run


6 away from the Lancaster Children's Home. This is not the


7 first time she'd had any behavioral issues because


8 remember, I asked about Cambio in Fairfield County where


9 she got mad and was gonna jump off the roof. She's got some


10 issues. She's not afraid to run away when she needs to or


11 feels she needs to get out of a situation. 


12 Now, there was a previous allegation of sexual abuse.


13 You've heard the testimony from Clardy’s yesterday. They


14 adopted her. They tried to give her a good family. Whether


15 or not you agree with their parenting techniques, they


16 attempted to give her a good family, but we're so


17 overwhelmed they decided to give her up. And when they do


18 that Paul was hit with this allegation that he never hears


19 about. You heard him up there, he never heard what the


20 facts of the allegation were. His wife got the facts of the


21 allegation. All he knows is he's waiting for a call from


22 the sheriff's department that never comes. DSS didn’t do


23 anything with him. The case got closed. They terminated


24 their parental rights because they were, they wanted out.


25 They had other kids. they needed to take care of
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1 themselves. So they signed over their rights. They didn't


2 fight over whether it was physical. They didn't fight, they


3 just wanted it over with. But what it wasn’t, was sexual.


4 And why wasn't it sexual? Because she said it didn't


5 happen. She wrote a note and said that wasn't true. So


6 she's recanted about these things before. 


7 Now, she is inconsistent. And she tells these


8 interesting stories about where the sex occurred. And it's,


9 is it the car? Is it the abandoned house? Is it the


10 trailer? Where does it occur? It's not as consistent as the


11 State would have you believe. And she tells impossible


12 story about sex. And I'm gonna talk about the car in a


13 second. Did she tell folks what happened or didn’t she? I


14 mean, you heard about what happened over Anderson, she said


15 she told law enforcement. Well, they didn't do anything


16 with it. You heard that she said she told the Chesterfield


17 Deputy when he picked her up, well, he didn't do anything


18 but drive her to the Lancaster County line. You heard


19 Officer Smalls from Lancaster who picked her up from the


20 county line say she didn't tell anything about that. He


21 said I didn't know anything about it until I overheard


22  talking to a staff member from the children's home.


23 And she testified from that stand that she didn’t talk to


24 anybody from children’s home. She had the opportunity to


25 get out. If one thing that’s consistent in the stories is
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1 she is left at this abandoned house for several hours. As I


2 said when she's in a bad situation in her own mind, she's


3 not afraid to run away even in places where she has no idea


4 where she is. She did it from the children's home. She


5 stays at the home. The testimony, by some, of how is when


6 she's left at the trailer, initially, is that she's there


7 by herself. Once again, opportunity to leave, she doesn't


8 do it. 


9 She has the phone. She has her hand on two phones in


10 this case. At some point, she does have David’s phone. And


11 at some point you know she’s got Chris’s phone. At no time


12 does she call for any help. You heard testimony from law


13 enforcement that they had, had a 911 call from that very


14 trailer by Chris Hayden and they went right to it. Why?


15 Because that cell phone pinged right there at that address.


16 So if she’d call them they could have right then. She


17 didn't do that. 


18 And then there are messages. Yes, we've gotten a


19 messages. She texts with her brother who she'd had a fight


20 with and she said hey, I need some help. She doesn’t


21 explain what happened. She just said, I’m with some guys


22 and I need to find another place to go. And I submit to you


23 that's when she's in the car leaving and being told that


24 she needs to go another place possibly, if the timeline is


25 right. But she says I need another place to go,
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1 essentially. When she talks to grandma she says, I'm fine.


2 When she talks to a friend at the children's home, I’m


3 fine. When she text with a Devon Inis, who she does not


4 recall all this same time, her text is, “hey sexy”. She


5 took no opportunity to get out of the situation. 


6 Who is it at the trailer when -- all right, we’ve


7 talked about, you know, they say David drops her off.


8 Nobody is at the trailer. Maybe Chris is at the trailer.


9 Maybe Mike is at the trailer. We -- there's no consistency


10 from the testimony as to who is there at what time. Who can


11 she identify? Remember back, I believe it was in that


12 phone, first phone call with Investigators Simpson, he says


13 can you give me some kind of description? She says, Yeah!


14 Yeah! Yeah! He looked like Mike Lowery and the guy from


15 SWAT. And I submit to you, ladies and gentlemen, Mike


16 Lowery and the guy from SWAT look absolutely nothing like


17 David Hayden. But in her first interview that's the


18 description of the assailant she gives. 


19 Now, we do, do an identification a little bit later


20 and I'll talk about that in just a minute here. And then


21 once again, yes, she is uncooperative with the folks who


22 can help her. Law enforcement is trying to help her and you


23 see her on the video kind of flailing there. That wasn't


24 combative, I would suggest to you. That was flailing and


25 then she laid down in the back seat of Smalls car that he
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1 was driving that day. But EMS says, she was combative. The


2 triage nurse said she was combative. They were trying to


3 get information so they can help her and she was combative


4 with them. So all of this goes into credibility, ladies and


5 gentlemen. Again, I'm not saying that she is intentionally


6 making up a story. What I'm saying is, I think her story


7 has been shaded by what she has seen in the intervening


8 time because she couldn't make any identification at the


9 beginning. It's as this investigation lengthy occurred that


10 she starts filling in the gaps. 


11 Now, let's talk about the car and you've got the


12 picture. I’m not gonna show it to you right now. But it’s


13 in this Isuzu, she testified he is in the driver's seat,


14 leans over and performed oral sex on her. And then goes


15 over to the passenger side and gets on top of her and has


16 sex with her. That's her story. I asked you is that even


17 physically possible? 


18 And then let's talk about this. This is -- I’m telling


19 you about the inconsistencies, I'll tell you about one


20 consistency by everybody, Mike, Chris, David, ,


21 David went to work. Part of the identification is he was


22 wearing his work shirt. He left her at the turkey, ah, in


23 the abandoned house because he had to go to work. You heard


24 in his interview, I went to mom's house because they asked,


25 they asked rightfully so why don't you take her to your
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1 mom? And he said I went there. She wasn't home. They


2 couldn't leave her there. So maybe he tries to go -- he's


3 talking about going to Brittany's. Went over to Brittany's,


4 she wasn't home. 


5 All right. He's picked up this girl. He's got to do


6 something. Well, he’s gonna keep his job too. You heard


7 he's getting phone calls about being late for work and the


8 phone records indicate that. He's got to do something.


9 Again, is it the best thing to do? In retrospect, two years


10 later, no, it is certainly not. But it was the judgment


11 call he had made at the time and he did and he drops her


12 off at this house that he knows nobody's around. Nobody's


13 near it. Nobody's probably going to bother her. And he goes


14 and gets her food and brings it back. But everybody is


15 consistent, David is going to work. Even at the trailer, he


16 drops her off, goes to work. Everybody said he might have


17 been back and forth. He would come check. I submit to you,


18 he drops her off, sometime later they had a conversation.


19 You heard his, I believe it was in his interview, about she


20 could stay there that night, but she needed to be gone the


21 next day. And he comes back and she's still there and so he


22 says, you gonna go. And so he picks her up and then does


23 drive her back to a gas station where, hopefully, she can


24 get some help. 


25 Now -- well, my God, he didn't call the police. He
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1 should have done something. Folks, I submit to you there


2 were two other people that afternoon that picked her up


3 that didn't call the police as well. Now -- and she stopped


4 at the store and no one called the police. So that's not a


5 crime here. The crime here is not calling the police, he


6 did the best he could at the time. All right, let's


7 talk -- and admittedly, I mean, we all know. We all lived


8 it. After the middle of March of 2020 the world was weird


9 and we had to make a lot of adjustments and law enforcement


10 did it as well. It was very unusual. You don't usually see


11 a lineup like, in fact, I've never seen a lineup like this


12 and I don't think maybe we ever will again. But this is


13 what we had at the time. So they sent a six pack, is what


14 they call it, a six pack lineup to where she is and when


15 they're doing it she doesn't pick out David. She doesn't


16 pick out David. And she picks out number six and says,


17 well, it’s about a five out of ten. About a five out of


18 ten. And then, since this is the wrong answer, we kind of


19 prod a little bit more. Will you look at someone else too?


20 Well, yeah, maybe, maybe number four. Okay. She testified,


21 again, this is what I'm saying, cloudy judgment, she


22 testifies on Monday, Tuesday, Monday or Tuesday. Then when


23 she made that choice, she was eight out of ten. I showed


24 you the interview because she didn't say that that day. She


25 said that in this courtroom not before then. And she did
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1 pick out people in the other lineup. She was certain on


2 Chris. She picked that one out. And then the other one, she


3 was kind of about the same on Michael. Now, we gone talk


4 about this because I do think it's important. Because when


5 she did pick out the right person, we're trying to kind of


6 get her back on track, he does. Over here. Does she see it


7 or not? What was Simpson’s response? I hope not. Okay. 


8 All right. Let's talk about the phone book, the phone


9 stuff. Facebook, her Facebook is logged into. And they say


10 it's David's phone at 3:50, that's Eastern Standard Time,


11 not UTC, 3:15, 3:35 on March 14 , that's the Saturday,th


12 Saturday afternoon from that IP address. And what do we


13 know about these IP addresses? Well, Investigator Simpson,


14 as an expert in this technology, told you well, Verizon


15 does this thing - see typically with an IP address, it goes


16 to one device and that's what you got with Chris's phone.


17 It's got one IP address and when you see that IP address


18 that’s Chris’s phone. When you see the one with David's


19 well, what Verizon does is -- multiple people can be on the


20 same IP address at the same time. And the only way you can


21 run it back to a particular phone number is to get the big


22 list that says, well, that phone number didn't come up on


23 the 14  it comes up on the 15 , Sunday. And then they tryth th


24 to explain like, wait! Wait! Wait! You can switch IP


25 address. Fine. Except that if you will. But even if it is
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1 Saturday at 3:35 in the afternoon that doesn't fit the


2 timeline that everybody's told you. What they told you was


3 he picks her up Saturday morning and she's on his phone


4 Saturday morning. David says it was Saturday morning when


5 she got the phone. She's not on his phone at 3:35 in the


6 afternoon, according to the testimony. So it doesn't fit


7 their timeline. How can that be? Well, maybe it's not


8 David's phone because it is Verizon. And he's got -- he's


9 in with all these other ones and we don't know which phone


10 it is. They don't know. I can't explain that. But what I


11 will tell you is what they're telling you does not line up


12 with what their facts are.


13 Let's talk about cell phone towers because we


14 established this is not a triangulation where it can kind


15 of sort of put you in a spot. This is you make a phone


16 call. It hits off the closest tower and it can give you a


17 direction. It's kind of in different quadrants so, you


18 know, you're in kind of a pie shaped park and you're in


19 that area. But it can't tell you exactly where you are in


20 the area. And even more in less densely populated areas,


21 it's there further apart. So you can -- it's even less,


22 less restrictive as to where it is. It can't home in. It


23 can't tell you exactly where somebody is. It can tell you


24 approximately where somebody is. Well, guess what you've


25 heard all week, David works in a turkey barn in this area.
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1 David lives in this area. His mama lives in this area. His


2 brothers live in this area. So what have they established?


3 They have conclusively proven that he was in the very part


4 of the county where he lives and works and has family and


5 that he called his family. That's all they’ve proven with


6 those cell phone towers. Do we have any supporting


7 evidence? And the State says, we knew she was there. We


8 don't need to prove any further. See, they said she was


9 there. So we -- we just -- just don't worry about that.


10 Don't worry about that. And at the same time, essentially,


11 says, pay no attention to the credibility of . Pay


12 attention to the credibility of David though. No, you pay


13 attention to the credibility of everybody. But how do you


14 support that? You have forensic evidence. Do we have any


15 supporting evidence? Absolutely not. You've got these phone


16 records that prove David was in the part of the county


17 where he lives, works, and has family and they call him.


18 And somebody got on Chris's phone and started sending


19 messages and somebody got on a phone that they alleged to


20 be David and sent messages. 


21 We don't have a rape kit and the State does rightly


22 admit that. And if we had that, perhaps we would have some


23 information as to who actually assaulted . But we


24 also don't have any medical documentation of physical


25 injuries. This 15-year-old girl was in a trailer over a
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1 weekend and having sex with about five different guys and


2 we have no records of physical injuries. There is no DNA


3 testing. We collected things. Yes, we took stuff out of the


4 car. We swabbed stuff out of the car. We got cuttings out


5 of the car. Ladies and gentlemen, I suggest to you, if you


6 believe that sex did occur in that car then there should be


7 DNA in that car. I don’t care whether David's DNA is in


8 car. Of course, his  DNA is in the car. Of courses, his


9 fingerprints are in the car. But her DNA would be there if


10 it occurred. 


11 And what about Logging Road. This is the trailer, this


12 is the trailer where she's taken and has sex with about


13 five different people she alleges over this weekend. We've


14 got blankets. We’ve got pillows. We've got socks that don't


15 look like socks that Michael or David would wear. We've got


16 all kinds of items. They could possibly confirm that she


17 was actually there outside of the stories that you've heard


18 or it could confirm or exclude potential suspects in this


19 case. But we don’t test any of it. We test any of it. Where


20 all the sex occurs we don’t bother to test any of it to see


21 if we can confirm or deny and there are five suspects. You


22 heard David, Chris, Michael. Fred Lee Montgomery name came


23 up. Lathan Porter's name came up. He actually got picked


24 out of a lineup and law enforcement did nothing with them


25 because they had their answer. They had cell phone records.
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1 They said, oh, yeah, this IP address, well, maybe it’s


2 David, maybe it’s not. I don’t know. It comes back to David


3 Hayden. It’s his phone. He says he picked her up that's all


4 we really need. They didn't do anything to confirm any


5 story or to exclude any story. We just went with the story


6 we had and this phone.


7 Again, ladies and gentlemen, they've got to give you


8 believable evidence. And you've got to be satisfied that


9 the evidence is believable, and you’re the judges of that


10 believability. And they've got to satisfy beyond a


11 reasonable doubt. Not a hint -- not a hint that maybe he


12 did it, possibly did it, or you know, it just, the whole


13 thing just looks suspicious. There's got to be no other


14 reasonable explanation. And there is a reasonable


15 explanation, ladies and gentlemen, maybe David didn't do


16 the best thing that day. Maybe he could have done better.


17 I'll give you that. But he wanted to help somebody and he


18 picked them up. He had to go work. And he dropped them off


19 at a place that he figured that they would be reasonably


20 okay until he could get back. And when he gets back he's


21 brought them some food and then tries to find another


22 location, a better location because he agrees it's not a


23 good place. So he tries to take her to his mom's house. And


24 he tries to take it to another person's house, but there’s


25 no one there. So he goes to the only other place he can
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1 find in the amount of time, he's got - remember, he's at


2 work. He's trying to do all this stuff and get back to


3 work. So he does take her to his brother’s house and then


4 he leaves here there. But they can't prove to you that he


5 had any idea what happened there and that's where the sex


6 trafficking comes from. He has no knowledge. They can't


7 prove he has knowledge. They can't even prove he was there


8 when any sex occurred. Chris doesn’t say David had sex with


9 her. Michael says it. I submit to you, you can put whatever


10 weight on what Michael Hayden’s got to say as you wish. I


11 don't know if he's got any credibility. You've seen his


12 interview and you saw his testimony this week. Chris told


13 you what he did. He didn't want to talk about it on the


14 stand up there. But he didn't deny it when he was


15 confronted with it from his words. And he knew what he did.


16 Just because he did what he did doesn't mean David knew


17 anything about it. And they can't prove that David did


18 anything to hurt himself. 


19 Ladies and gentlemen, I submit there's a lot of


20 speculation here. You don't have any supporting evidence.


21 You have nothing but the statements that you hear, heard


22 from the stand. That's all you've got. You do have to weigh


23 the credibility of the witnesses, regardless, of whether


24 you think they're lying or whether you think that their


25 judgment is clouded by, by intervening events, you have to
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1 weigh and determine what you think is believable and not. 


2 And again, I asked you, please honor your oath. Don't


3 let emotion. Don't let feelings, natural feelings weigh in


4 on this. And when you do that and you weigh all this


5 evidence, or lack thereof, you will determine the State has


6 not met its burden. The highest burden we put beyond a


7 reasonable doubt, the State has not met its burden. Maybe


8 all the actions do look suspicious. Maybe David was there,


9 but that's not enough to convict. And David Hayden is not


10 guilty of these charges.


11 Thank you very much for your time and your attention


12 and your service.


13 THE COURT: Thank you, counsel. 


14 MS. WEISS: May it please, the court?


15 THE COURT: Yes.


16 Closing Arguments- Ms. Weiss:


17 Defense just told you that David Hayden did the best


18 he could at the time that he drove her back to a gas


19 station. I submit to you neither of those statements are


20 true. David said he drove her a quarter mile from the gas


21 station and told her she could walk. He asked the bond


22 court is she okay now?  He knew how he left her. It’s a


23 good chance she wasn't okay. So I guess she's not dead, the


24 charges. Is she okay now. David Hayden said it was a lapse


25 in judgment. David Hayden said I should have taken her to
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1 Betty, at the restaurant, she would have taken care of her.


2 I should have taken her to my mother's. He’d say he went by


3 his mother's. He said she was with her boyfriend then take


4 her there. We know David, Michael and Chris have keys to


5 their mother's house but that's where they go and shower


6 and stay and hang out and spend time, it's right there. But


7 he could have left her mama's house with nobody home? Nope.


8 Electricity, water and heat or leave her at the trailer


9 with no water, no electricity and nobody's home. We know


10 what he chose. Then he added in, I tried to take her to


11 Brittany's house. Brittany is somebody who lives somewhere


12 and, but she wasn’t home. I guess, that was during the time


13 that he had gotten called Pee Zoe and he had to be in a


14 hurry and took her back to the -- he said, so I had to take


15 her back to the abandoned house. Who’s at the trailer and


16 when?  is drinking. Has been drinking. Been given


17 drugs. Is high. Has been given cocaine. Hospital proves


18 that through her drug test. David changes, the three days


19 of his, of his comments about who was in the trailer and


20 who wasn't in the trailer. You know who. The law says that


21 one, if you promise anything of value. You know, you can


22 make money for sex. You can get money for sex with me. You


23 can make more money. He never gives her money. So he says


24 you can make money for sex. So that's going to happen


25 something in the future. If you transport somebody for the
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1 purpose of that,  for the purpose of getting money for sex,


2 and they're a minor, don’t need any force, fraud or


3 coercion. If they are a minor they can't consent. Money for


4 sex, he said, you're gonna get money. He promised it. He


5 said you can make more money. He took her there. And he


6 said in his own words he left her there with Michael, Chris


7 and Fred. Fred who had the money. Fred who had the drugs.


8 He left her there. He transported her there for the promise


9 knowing for the purpose of her getting money for sex.


10 Saturday at 3:35, the defense is saying that that


11 wasn't part of the timeline. ’s timeline is that she


12 logged on the phone when she was being driven from the


13 abandoned house to the trailer that she only had a couple


14 of minutes. She didn't have a watch. She had been sleeping


15 for several hours. She didn't know what time it was. Say a


16 time she logged on the phone and that's what the facts


17 prove that she logged on the phone. 


18 This wasn't the first time she ran away. She gets


19 upset and runs away. That’s right. Because if she gets


20 upset and runs away nothing like this has ever happened


21 before. , ran away, an upset 15-year-old, and


22 was picked up by David Hayden. He admits he picked her up.


23 The lineup, whether how certain she was between those, that


24 was important when we were trying to figure out who picked


25 her up. David Hayden admitted he picked her up. He picked
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1 her up and began one of the worst weekend's, probably one


2 of the worst couple of days for someone who's had a very


3 pitiful life. Let’s end this storm, find David Hagen


4 guilty. 


5 Thank you.


6 THE COURT: Thank you, counsel. All right. We've


7 been going at it for quite some time. The next phase is the


8 charged of the law. It's gonna take a little while so I'm


9 gonna ask y'all to step back to the room and take 10, 15


10 minutes and we're gonna come back. We'll do the charge of


11 the law. Do not discuss the case until asked to deliberate. 


12 (Whereupon, the jury exits the courtroom at 11:15 a.m)


13 THE COURT: All right. I’ve got my general charge.


14 I got election the defendant not to testify. We got three


15 different offenses. I got the solicitor, I mean, the


16 attorney general, not the solicitor, proposed charge on the


17 trafficking. We're -- I've got one the contributing and the


18 other CSC. Anything we're missing? Oh, expert witness, I


19 got expert witness.


20 MR. FRICK: Yeah, expert witness. I think you said


21 failure the defendant to testify, you got them?


22 THE COURT: Gotcha.  


23 MR. FRICK: Judge, I gave a copy of this to the


24 State this morning. This is one that we -- I'm asking for


25 the Logan charge on the circumstantial evidence. That's the
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1 one we typically use here and then charge on multiple


2 offenses. We’re asking that again, asking that you consider


3 each one separately.  I'mma also ask for mere presence.


4 That's the only other one I have. 


5 MS. WEISS: Your Honor, also set a unaniminty


6 charge. 


7 THE COURT: Got it.


8 MS. WEISS: Okay. 


9 THE COURT: I got it. All right. I don’t see any


10 problem with those. And y’all take a breather and we'll


11 come back and charge them because I know they’re gonna need


12 a little time back there, a restroom break. 


13 MR. FRICK: And just for the record, Your Honor,


14 I've, I’ve looked over what attorney general has proposed


15 and the trafficking and the unanimity charge, I do not


16 object. 


17 THE COURT: Court will stand at ease. 


18 (Whereupon, the court takes a short recess)


19 THE COURT: I modified copies. Got everything out


20 that we don’t need to send back. 


21 MS. WEISS: Did you leave ---


22 THE COURT: And before we send them back y’all make


23 sure y’all look at them, okay.


24 MS. WEISS: Okay. Thank you.


25 (Whereupon, the jury enters the courtroom at 11:54 a.m.)
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1 Judge’s Charge:


2 THE COURT: Mr. Foreman, ladies and gentlemen of


3 the jury,  thank you so much for your patience. Clerk


4 Hammond, the Clerk of Court Hammond, has very graciously


5 sent out for lunch so that we'll be ready for you as soon


6 as we complete the charge. So you’ll have lunch back there


7 in the room.


8 Now, becomes my duty as the trial judge to give you a


9 charge on the applicable law. And I want to thank you this


10 time, once again, for your patience. I want to thank you


11 for listening and observing the presentation in this case


12 by the able attorneys who have taken part.


13 It is my duty to instruct you the law applicable to


14 the case and it's your duty as jurors to accept and apply


15 the law as the court states it to you. As jurors, it's your


16 exclusive duty to decide all the issues of fact in the


17 case, and for that purpose to determine the effect, the


18 value, and the weight of the evidence. Both the State and


19 the defendant have a right to expect that you will


20 conscientiously consider and evaluate the evidence and


21 apply the law of the case thereto, to the end that both the


22 State and the defendant will receive and obtain a fair and


23 impartial trial in the case. 


24 The State of South Carolina by the Bill of Indictment


25 in the case has charged the defendant, David Hayden, with
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1 the following offenses: contributed to the delinquency of a


2 minor, trafficking in persons under the age of 18. Criminal


3 sexual conduct was a minor under 16-years of age. To these


4 indictments, the defendant has entered pleas of not guilty.


5 A plea of not guilty by a defendant places the burden of


6 proof on the State to prove by evidence the guilt of the


7 defendant beyond a reasonable doubt before you, the jury,


8 can find the defendant guilty. 


9 A defendant is presumed under our law to be innocent


10 of the charges contained in an indictment. It is a cardinal


11 of fundamental rule of law of evidence that a defendant


12 irrespective of the enormity of the charges against him


13 will always be presumed innocent of the crime for which he


14 is indicted, unless or until the guilt of the defendant has


15 been proven by evidence that satisfies you, the jury, of


16 his guilt beyond a reasonable doubt. 


17 The presumption of innocence is not a mere legal


18 theory and it's not just a legal phrase. The presumption of


19 innocence is a substantial right which every accused is


20 entitled. Our Supreme Court has declared that the


21 presumption of innocence is like a robe of righteousness


22 placed about the shoulders of a defendant and it remains


23 with him and assigns him to that class, the innocent, until


24 that presumptive robe of righteousness has been stripped


25 from his person by evidence satisfying you, the jury, of
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1 the guilt of the defendant beyond a reasonable doubt. The


2 presumption of innocence accompanies a defendant from the


3 time of his arraignment and appearance in the court and


4 continues with the defendants throughout every stage of the


5 trial and continues with the defendant after you retire to


6 the jury room to deliberate your verdict. The presumption


7 of innocence continues in existence to the benefit of a


8 defendant until you, the jury, reached a conclusion that


9 the State has proved the guilt of the defendant beyond a


10 reasonable doubt. The State is not required to prove the


11 guilt of a defendant beyond all doubt or beyond every


12 doubt, but beyond a reasonable doubt.


13 The government has the burden of proving a defendant’s


14 guilt beyond a reasonable doubt and some of you may have


15 served as jurors in civil cases where you were told that it


16 is only necessary to prove that a fact is more likely true


17 than not true. In criminal cases the government's proof


18 must be more powerful than that. It must be beyond a


19 reasonable doubt. 


20 Proof beyond a reasonable doubt is proof that leaves


21 you firmly convinced of the defendant’s guilt. There are


22 very few things in this world that we know with absolute


23 certainty and in criminal cases, the law does not require


24 proof that overcomes every possible doubt. If based on your


25 consideration of the evidence you are firmly convinced that
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1 the defendant is guilty of the crime charged, you must find


2 him guilty. If on the other hand, you think there's a real


3 possibility that he is not guilty, you must give him the


4 benefit of the doubt and find him not guilty. 


5 I charge you that defendant is entitled every


6 reasonable doubt arising in the whole case or arising in


7 any defenses. If upon any issue of fact essential to


8 conviction and a verdict of guilty you have a reasonable


9 doubt as to how that issue should be resolved, it would be


10 your duty to resolve that reasonable doubt in favor of the


11 defendant. 


12 A defendant, ladies and gentlemen, is not required to


13 prove his innocence. But the State is required in law to


14 prove every essential element of the offense charged


15 against the defendant by evidence which satisfies you, the


16 jury, of the guilt of the defendant beyond a reasonable


17 doubt before you can convict the defendant and find him


18 guilty. If then, upon the whole case, you have a reasonable


19 doubt as to the guilt or the innocence of the defendant, he


20 is entitled to that reasonable doubt and would be entitled


21 to an acquittal and a verdict of not guilty. But on the


22 other hand upon the whole case, you find the State has


23 proved by evidence which satisfies you, the jury, of the


24 guilt of defendant beyond a reasonable doubt, then in such


25 circumstances, it would equally be your duty to convict the
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1 defendant and find him guilty.


2 I instruct you that the indictments in this case, are


3 not evidence and cannot be considered by the jury as


4 evidence in the case. An indictment is simply the formal


5 written instrument which contains the charge against the


6 defendant and it serves as the formal document by which


7 this case is processed into the court. During the trial,


8 each of us, you and I, have certain duties to perform. As


9 the trial judge, it is my responsibility to preside over


10 the trial of the case and I also had the duty to rule upon


11 or pass upon the admissibility of the evidence offered


12 during the progress of the trial. You are to consider only


13 the competent evidence before you and you are to disregard


14 and disabuse from your mind any testimony ordered stricken


15 from the record of this case during the progress of the


16 trial, if there be any. And you are to consider only the


17 testimony which has been presented from this witness stand


18 together with any exhibits admitted into the record of this


19 case and any stipulations of counsel made into the record,


20 if there be any. I also had the additional duty to charge


21 you the applicable law of the case. As the presiding judge,


22 I am the judge of the law of the case and you, and it is


23 your duty to accept and apply the law as I state it to you.


24 If you have a preconceived ideas what the law is or what


25 the law ought to be in the case and it should not agree
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1 with what I tell you the law is, you are obligated under


2 your oath to abandon this preconception on your part


3 because you're sworn to accept the law precisely as I state


4 it to you. In every case tried in this court before a jury,


5 the jury becomes the sole and exclusive judge of the facts


6 of the case. You the jury are the judge –- you the jury are


7 the judge of the facts of the case and the court is the


8 judge of the law in a case.


9 The constitution that the State has declared that a


10 trial judge shall not intimate, state, comment upon or make


11 any statement to the trial jury about the facts in a case.


12 Since you are the sole judge of the facts, you are not to


13 infer from anything that I've said during the progress of


14 this trial and ruling upon the admissibility of evidence or


15 otherwise or anything that I say during the course of this


16 charge to you that have an opinion about the facts in the


17 case. 


18 The law does not permit me to have an opinion about


19 the facts in the case. That is a matter solely for you, the


20 jury, to determine. As jurors then, it is your duty to


21 determine as I have stated to you the effect, the value,


22 and the weight of the evidence presented during the course


23 of this trust. Necessarily then, you must assess the


24 credibility of the witnesses who have testified in this


25 case. 
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1 Credibility is simply a legalistic term which means


2 believability. I charge you that in determining the


3 question of the credibility or believability of the


4 witnesses, you may believe one witness as against several


5 witnesses, or several witnesses as against one witness. You


6 may believe a part of the testimony of witnesses and reject


7 the remaining part of the testimony of that same witness.


8 You may believe the testimony of a witness and its entirety


9 or reject the testimony of a witness in its entirety. You


10 may consider whether any, any witness has exhibited any


11 interest, any bias, or any prejudice in the case and you


12 may consider the demeanor of a witness and the appearance


13 of a witness from the witness stand. And you may consider


14 the opportunity for knowledge concerning those things about


15 which a witness testified and in doing so, and exercise


16 that your mental processes, the law simply requires that


17 you exercise your good judgment, your common sense, your


18 sense of logic and reason, and your experiences in life.


19 You then apply these attributes of ability to the evidence


20 and determine the weight of evidence and to the state of


21 facts as determined by you, the jury, you take and apply


22 the law as I stated to you and thus arrive at a verdict


23 in the case. 


24 Now, speaking of witnesses, I need to charge you


25 concerning expert witness testimony. Considering the
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1 opinion of an expert witness that has been admitted in the


2 case, you should consider the factual evidence first, an


3 expert might base his or her opinion upon the factual


4 evidence presented at trial. Alternatively, the expert may


5 base the opinion upon facts and data not in evidence. You


6 may consider the expert opinion if you find that the


7 testimony is based upon facts that are reasonably relied


8 upon by the experts in that particular field. You may


9 consider expert testimony in the same manner as you do any


10 other testimony and give to it such weight as you may


11 believe it is in title when considered with all the other


12 evidence in the case. Such testimony is given for the


13 purpose of helping you understand the evidence and not for


14 the purpose of controlling your judgment. The value of it


15 does not depend upon the skill and knowledge professed by


16 the expert but rather upon the skill and knowledge he or


17 she actually possesses. It is for you to judge whether he


18 or she possesses such knowledge. In this regard, you may


19 consider his or her training, experience, ability to


20 communicate their ideas, the logic of their opinion, the


21 factual support for their opinion and all other factors as


22 you would judge and weigh the testimony of other witnesses.


23 The value and effect of expert testimony as a matter solely


24 to be estimated by you. No mere opinion of an expert can be


25 accepted as in and of itself truthful or reliable, but must
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1 be weighed by you and convince your judgments beyond a


2 reasonable doubt and with the same force and effect, as any


3 other fact proved in the case before you can rely upon it


4 as the basis of a conviction. 


5 You have heard the testimony of witnesses who have


6 special knowledge, skill, experience, training or education


7 in a particular field, and who have given their opinion as


8 an expert as to the matters in which they were skilled. In


9 determining the weight to be given such opinion, you should


10 consider the qualifications and the credibility of the


11 expert and the reasons given for their opinion. You are not


12 bound by such opinion. Give it the weight, if any, to which


13 you deem it entitled. 


14 I’mma speak with you now about the different types of


15 evidence. I will speak with you about direct and


16 circumstantial evidence. There are two types of evidence


17 which are generally presented during a trial, direct


18 evidence and circumstantial evidence. Direct evidence


19 directly proves the existence of a fact and does not


20 require deduction. Circumstantial evidence is proof of a


21 chain of facts and circumstances indicating the existence


22 of a fact. For example, if on a winter night you look


23 outside and see brown grass on your lawn, you go to bed,


24 then wake up and see snow and footprints on your lawn.


25 First, you can infer that it snowed. Secondly, you can
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1 infer that someone walked in your lawn. These are things


2 that you can infer even though you did not see it snow, and


3 even though you did not see someone on your lawn. Crimes


4 may be proven circumstantial evidence. The law makes no


5 distinction between the weight or value to be given to


6 either direct or circumstantial evidence. However, to the


7 extent, the  State relies on circumstantial evidence. All


8 of the circumstances must be consistent with each other,


9 and when taken together point conclusively to the guilt of


10 the accused beyond a reasonable doubt. If these


11 circumstances merely portray each defendant’s behavior as


12 suspicious, the proof has failed. The State has the burden


13 of proving the defendant guilty beyond a reasonable doubt


14 on each charge. This burden rests with the State regardless


15 of whether the State relies on direct evidence,


16 circumstantial evidence or some combination of the two. 


17 Let me speak with you about multiple charges. The


18 indictments in this case allege several different offenses


19 against the defendant. Each indictment charges a separate


20 and distinct offense. You must decide each indictment


21 separately on evidence and the law applicable to it,


22 uninfluenced, by your decision as to any other indictment.


23 The defendant’s may be convicted -- sorry, let me rephrase


24 that. The defendant may be convicted or acquitted on any or


25 all of the offenses charged. You will be asked to write a
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1 separate verdict of guilty or not guilty for each


2 indictment.


3 I instruct you now and emphasize to you that the


4 election of a defendant in the trial of a criminal case not


5 to testify on his own behalf is not a factor to be


6 considered by you in any way in your deliberations and to


7 your consideration on the question of the guilt or


8 innocence of the accused. It must not be considered by you


9 in any manner whatsoever against the defendant or mitigate


10 against him in any respect whatsoever. Under your oath, you


11 are to reach no inference and draw no conclusion whatsoever


12 from the fact the defendant in the case did not himself


13 testify. This issue should not even be discussed in the


14 jury room.


15 Now, to the specific indictments, the specific charges


16 in the indictment. We will begin with Section 16-17-490 of


17 the Code of Laws for the State of South Carolina, 1976, as


18 amended. It’s entitled contributing to the delinquency of a


19 minor. It shall be unlawful for any person over 18-years of


20 age to knowingly and willfully encourage, aid or cause or


21 to do any act which shall cause or influence a miner; To


22 violate any law or any municipal ordinance; To become and


23 be incorrigible or ungovernable or habitually disobedient


24 and beyond the control of his or her parent, guardian,


25 custodian or other lawful authority; To become and be
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1 habitually truant; To without just cause and without the


2 consent of his or her parent, guardian or other custodian,


3 repeatedly desert his or her home or place of abode; To


4 engage in any occupation which is in violation of the law;


5 To associate with immoral or vicious persons; To frequent


6 any place the existence of which is a violation of the law;


7 To habitually use obscene or profane language; To big, I’m


8 sorry, to beg or solicit aims in any public place under any


9 pretense; I’m gonna have to correct that. The print on this


10 is very light. That number nine, is to beg or solicit alms


11 in any public places under any pretense. The last one,


12 number 10, to so deport himself or herself as to willfully


13 injure or endanger his or her morals or health or the


14 morals of health of others.


15 The next charge is criminal sexual conduct with a


16 minor and  that's under 16-, Section 16-3-655 of the Code


17 of Laws of the State of South Carolina as amended. A person


18 is guilty of criminal sexual conduct with a minor in the


19 first degree if the actor engages in sexual battery with a


20 victim who is less than 16-years of age. Bear with me for


21 just a minute.


22 (Fine, judge takes a few moments to retrieve more law)


23 THE COURT: I’mma define sexual battery for you.


24 Sexual battery means sexual intercourse, cunnilingus,


25 fellatio, anal intercourse or any intrusion however slight
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1 of any part of a person's body or of any object into the


2 genital or anal openings of another person's body, except


3 when such intrusion is accomplished for medically


4 recognized treatment or diagnostic purposes. 


5 I’ll also define victim for you. That means the person


6 alleging to have been subjected to criminal sexual conduct.


7 The defendant is accused of having committed the crime


8 of sexual, criminal sexual conduct with a minor under the


9 age of 16, a violation of Section 16-3-65 own or about a


10 period of time between March the 14th and March 16, 2020.


11 In order to find the defendant guilty of criminal sexual


12 conduct with a minor, it is necessary for the prosecution


13 to prove beyond a reasonable doubt the commission of acts


14 constituting the crime of sexual, criminal sexual conduct


15 with a minor within the period alleged. And in order to


16 find the defendant guilty, you must unanimously agree upon


17 the commission of the same specific act or acts


18 constituting the crime within the alleged period. It is not


19 necessary that a particular act or acts committed and


20 agreed upon be stated in the verdict. 


21 All right. The next indictment I need to cover with


22 you is the human trafficking. The defendant is charged with


23 human trafficking. In order to prove human trafficking the


24 State must prove beyond a reasonable doubt the defendant


25 recruited, solicited, isolated, harbor, transported,
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1 provided or obtained or so attempted a victim knowing that


2 the victim would be subjected to sexual trafficking, forced


3 labor or services, involuntary servitude, or debt bondage


4 through any means. Sex trafficking means the recruitment,


5 harboring, transportation, provision or obtaining of a


6 person for one of the following; when it is induced by


7 force, fraud or coercion of the person performing the act


8 is under the age of 18 years; and anything of value is


9 given, promised to or received directly or indirectly by


10 any person. And the offense there, would be criminal sexual


11 conduct with a minor pursuant to Section 16-3-655 which I


12 just charge you the law on.


13 Evidence of the following facts or conditions do not


14 constitute a defense and prosecution for a violation of


15 this article, nor does the evidence preclude a finding of a


16 violation; (1) the victim’s sexual history or history of


17 commercial sexual activity, the specific instances of the


18 victim sexual conduct, opinion evidence of the victim


19 sexual conduct and reputation evidence of the victim sexual


20 conduct. (2) the victim’s connection by blood or marriage


21 to the defendant in the case or to anyone involved in the


22 victims trafficking. (3) the implied or expressed consent


23 of a victim to the acts which violates the provisions of


24 this section do not constitute a defense to violations of


25 the section. (4) the age of consent to sex, legal age of
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1 marriage or other discretionary age. And (5) mistake as to


2 the victims age even if the mistake is reasonable.


3 I charge you the mere presence at the scene of a crime


4 is not a crime. 


5 All right. Ladies and gentlemen, you're not pardons or


6 advocates for the State of South Carolina or the defendant.


7 You do not serve as jurors to reward friends or punish


8 enemies. Obviously, such a perverted system of justice


9 wouldn’t be intolerable in our society. 


10 You have been selected by both the State and the


11 defendant to be fair and impartial jurors. It is your duty


12 then, by your joint deliberations to determine the facts in


13 this case, giving the defendant the benefit of every


14 reasonable doubt on each and every issue. Then to the facts


15 of which you determine. You then take and apply the law


16 which has been given to you by the court and thus, arrive


17 at a verdict. And when you have accomplished these


18 responsibilities, you will have satisfied your oath as


19 jurors and you will have discharged your duty to the court. 


20 You got three different indictments that you will have


21 to consider guilt or innocence on. As to each indictment,


22 if the State has failed prove the guilt of the defendant


23 beyond a reasonable doubt, your verdict would be to words,


24 ‘not guilty’. If the State has proved the guilt of this


25 defendant beyond a reasonable doubt, your verdict would be
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1 one word, ‘guilty’. The verdict that you render in these


2 are on these indictments must be the verdict of each and


3 every juror. It must be your unanimous verdict, all 12


4 jurors must agree on the verdict which you authorize, Mr.


5 Foreman, to write for the jury. 


6 Now, Mr. Foreman, we have prepared three verdict


7 sheets for you, at least, I thought we had. 


8 (Whereupon, the judge looks for the verdict forms)


9 THE COURT: All right. We got three different ones


10 here. To the right you'll see the particular charge, Mr.


11 Foreman, and ladies and gentlemen. And then in the middle


12 here there is a area that says verdict on each one of


13 these, Mr. Foreman, once the jury has reached a verdict, it


14 would be your duty to write in either guilty or not guilty.


15 Don’t give weight as to how I say they are numerically.


16 It’s whatever you all determined. And Mr. Foreman will


17 right in and I need him to sign and date this, okay? All


18 right. And you will need to do that on each of the three. 


19 A bailiff we'll be out in the hall should you need any


20 assistance. When you have reached a verdict, if you’ll


21 knock on the door, we will receive the verdicts. 


22 This very seldom happens but I’mma give you some


23 instruction in case it were to happen. Mr. Foreman, when


24 you get back there with 12, the 12 of you, the alternates


25 will not go back. Okay. Should you go back there and you
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1 have a juror that right off the bat refuses to deliberate,


2 for example, crosses his arms and say I'm not even


3 discussing this case. You will immediately knock on the


4 door, let Mr. Bailiff know and we will go through the


5 proper procedure to put in an alternate, okay.


6 MR. FOREMAN: Okay. 


7 THE COURT: I can't even remember the last time


8 that happened, but it has happened, okay. 


9 All right. I gotta check in with the attorneys and


10 they got to make sure we've got all this evidence lined up.


11 I would suggest -- well, I instruct you at this time, don't


12 begin your deliberations until Madam Court Reporter and


13 Madam Clerk come back with all that evidence. And once you


14 have received that along with these verdict forms, you may


15 begin your deliberations. Now, Mr. Gregory, is their


16 lunch is ready.


17 THE BAILIFF: Shaking of head yes.


18 THE COURT: I would suggest you go ahead and start


19 with that and we need alternates in the Grand jury room,


20 okay. If the alternates will follow back, but go into the


21 grand jury room and the first 12 jurors go to the jury


22 room. Once again, don't deliberate until we get this


23 evidence back to you along with these verdict sheets. 


24 All right. You may step back. Enjoy your lunch.


25 (Whereupon, the jury exits the courtroom at 12:26 p.m.)
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1 THE COURT: Okay. Any -- first thing, any additions


2 or anything about the charge? 


3 MS. WEISS: No, Your Honor.


4 MR. FRICK: None from the defense.


5 THE COURT: All right. Y’all satisfied everything


6 is there?


7 MS. WEISS: Yes, sir. Your Honor.


8 MR. FRICK: Yeah, it's all there. I think the only


9 question is, do you have any redacted videos ---


10 MS. WEISS: Yes ---


11 MR. FRICK: --- further redacted?


12 MS. WEISS: If they -- if they want to watch videos


13 then we’re gonna need to do it out here just because


14 they're further redacted. We're gonna work on getting those


15 onto a disk. But they can't watch the videos back there


16 because....


17 THE COURT: Do I have both of your permission for


18 Madam Court Reporter, when she steps back to tell them


19 that?


20 MS. WEISS: Mmm, hmm.


21 MR. FRICK: That’s fine. 


22 THE COURT: Do y’all want to look at the things we


23 did and make sure I got everything redacted that might have


24 been a problem. 


25 (Whereupon, the court reporter and attorneys take a moment
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1 to look over exhibits)


2 THE COURT: Madam Court Reporter and Madam Clerk,


3 y’all step back and turn them loose. 


4 (Whereupon, the jury starts deliberations at 12:32 p.m.)


5 (Whereupon, the court takes up other matters)


6 All right. We’ll have to stop these other proceedings.


7 Madam Court Reporter?


8 COURT REPORTER: Yes, sir. 


9 THE COURT: They want to see the videos of -- all


10 right. Videos of Chris, Michael, and David. 


11 (Whereupon, the attorneys in the court reporter discuss


12 exhibits off the record)


13 THE COURT: By consent both sides are agreeing to


14 send this charge back. Who are we ready to go with? Which


15 one?


16 MS. WEISS: David. David Hayden’s videos.


17 (Whereupon, jury enters the courtroom at 1:53 p.m.)


18 THE COURT: All right. Mr. Foreman, we’re in


19 receipt of your request. They’re several videos here. We’ll


20 start with the one they’ve got lined up. If it’s not the


21 one that the jury wants to see let us know and we’ll move


22 on to the next one.


23 MR. FOREMAN: Yeah. We have no specific sequence so


24 the way it’s set that will be fine.


25 THE COURT: Pardon?
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1 MR. FOREMAN: We have no specific sequence so the way


2 it’s set that will be fine.


3 THE COURT: Okay.  All right. 


4 (Whereupon, the videos are played for the jury)


5 (Whereupon, the Question by the Jury has been marked and


6 entered into evidence as Court’s Exhibit No. 1)


7 THE COURT: That’s everything that’s presented.


8 MS. WEISS: Yes, sir, Your Honor.


9 MR. FRICK: That’s correct.


10 THE COURT: All right. You may continued your


11 deliberations. 


12 (Whereupon, the jury exits the courtroom at 2:49 p.m.)


13 THE COURT: If there’s nothing for the record,


14 we’ll go back to doing some pleas. 


15 (Whereupon, the court continues to do other matters)


16 THE COURT: Get our trial folks back in here. 


17 (Whereupon, the attorneys are retrieved)


18 THE COURT: They want to see the video of Chris and


19 Michael again. Are you ready? Bring them in. 


20 (Whereupon, the jury enters the courtroom at 3:24 p.m.)


21 THE COURT: All right.


22 (Whereupon, the videos are played for the jury)


23 THE COURT: Mr. Foreman, ladies and gentlemen of


24 the jury, do you wish to hear any of this again ‘cause I


25 know the volume was up loud and we replayed it.  But all
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1 you need to do is tell us and we’ll replay it again.


2 MR. FOREMAN: Yeah, we’re good. 


3 THE COURT: You may return to your room.


4 (Whereupon, the jury exits the courtroom at 3:33 p.m.)


5 (Whereupon, the Question by the Jury has been marked and


6 entered into evidence as Court’s Exhibit No. 2)


7 THE COURT: All right. We’re gonna need to take a


8 10 minute recess. We’ve been going at it for quite some


9 time. 


10 (Whereupon, the judge takes a short recess)


11 THE COURT: All right. We’ve got everybody back on


12 the trial. Mr. Bailiff tells us we’ve got a verdict, we’ll


13 bring them in. How about our alternates, we got them?


14 THE BAILIFF: Yes, sir.


15 THE COURT: Okay. 


16 (Whereupon, the jury enters the courtroom at 3:53 p.m.)


17 Verdict:


18 THE COURT: Signed and dated. Mr. Hammonds, you may


19 publish the verdict.   


20 THE CLERK: Thank you, Your Honor.  2022-GS-29-12,


21 the State of South Carolina versus David Louis Hayden.


22 Indicted for trafficking in person victim under eighteen,


23 first offense, guilty. Sign foreperson, Mr. Lovejoy. Date


24 10/13/22.


25 2022-GS-29-11, the State of South Carolina versus
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1 David Louis Hayden, indicted for minor, contributing to the


2 delinquency of a minor, guilty. Signed Mr. Lovejoy. Date


3 10/13/2022.


4 2022-GS-29-10, the State of South Carolina versus


5 David Louis Hayden. Indicted for criminal sexual conduct


6 with a minor, victim under 16, guilty. Signed Mr. Lovejoy.


7 Dated 10/13/2022.


8 Ladies and gentlemen of the jury, if this be your


9 verdict say you all by the raising of your right hands?


10 (Whereupon, all hands are raised)


11 THE CLERK: Let the record reflect all jurors raise


12 their right hands.


13 THE COURT: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.  Anything further


14 of the jury at this time from the State?


15 MS. WEISS: Not from the State, Your Honor.


16 THE COURT: From the defense?


17 MR. FRICK: None from defense.


18 THE COURT: All right. Ladies and gentlemen of the


19 jury, normally, I would say thank you so much for your


20 service. I know it's been a long week. We appreciate the


21 time and effort you have put in here and having done your


22 duty as jurors here in Lancaster County. Normally, I would


23 say this after we get Mr. Foreman to conform those verdict


24 sheets to the actual indictment, I would say if you want to


25 stay and hear the rest of the mitigation or hear their
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1 mitigation in this which is the sentencing and mitigation


2 phase as we call it, you'd be more than welcome to do so or


3 you could leave. But I'm gonna go a little further than


4 that, I'mma ask of all of you if possible to stay with us


5 and hear this mitigation, okay. And we have the two


6 alternatives that are still here. We appreciate you staying


7 and continuing your interest in this even though you


8 weren't able to deliberate even though I know you probably


9 would like to have been on that. But under our system only


10 12 jurors can deliberate. But if anybody needs to leave,


11 you can and -- but I would ask you to stay, if you will.


12 And one other housekeeping matter, if you need employment


13 forms, we got them, we got them ready, okay.


14 Now, Mr. Foreman, we've got these original indictments


15 and you’re gonna need to make sure we got the right dates


16 on these Mr. Hammond, ‘cause they March 31  on the truest


17 bill. 


18 MS. WEISS: Your Honor, do you we need to do before


19 he -- before the one indictment is presented to the jury,


20 we need to do the other part of it?


21 THE COURT: Yes, we do. All right. We’ll, hold up.


22 Thank you.


23 MS. WEISS: Your Honor, during the trial, we had a


24 bench trial being handled concurrently with the trial


25 agreed upon by the defense as to the defendant was charged
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1 with a CSC first with a minor under the age of 16. The


2 first degree was based on his having a prior conviction for


3 criminal sexual conduct, as well as being on the sex


4 offender registry. Your Honor, we handed up during the


5 trial certified convictions as CSC first, first offense as


6 well as an attempt to commit CSC first, as well as the sex


7 offender registry and we asked the court to take judicial


8 notice that it's a public record that he can go on the


9 internet and see that he's on a sex offender registry. And


10 at this time, we would ask Your Honor for the second


11 finding that we met those elements of the crime of the


12 defendant as a matter law or as a matter of fact and law,


13 guilty of CSC first with a minor.


14 THE COURT: Thank you. Anything from the defense in


15 regards to that?


16 MR. FRICK: Your Honor, I reviewed the documents


17 that the solicitor, um, the Attorney General's Office


18 provided the court, I do concur that those are the true


19 certified copies of these documents from the Lancaster’s


20 Clerk of Court’s Office.


21 THE COURT: Thank you, sir. I reviewed them too.


22 Looks like everything is in order there and I so find in


23 that regard. And so with that said, I certainly affirm the


24 verdict of the jury on the criminal sexual conduct in the


25 first degree on my, based on the establishment of that
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1 record. Does that cover it?


2 MS. WEISS: Yes, Your Honor. And one -- and I don’t


3 know if he needs to sign it first as to sentencing, that’s


4 one thing. That we -- the State has served the defendant


5 with the notice with intent to seek life without parole and


6 that should be in the clerk's file. I probably have a copy


7 of it. I just wanted to make sure that Your Honor was aware


8 of that as well.


9 THE COURT: I was not. But I am now.


10 MS. WEISS: Based on -- based on the prior


11 conviction and this conviction, the defendant’s two strike


12 law, um, three strikes, he’s under the three strike law.


13 THE COURT: All right. We can go ahead and let’s


14 get that. Thank you. 


15 (Whereupon, the court takes a short moment to do the


16 paperwork)


17 MS. WEISS: Your Honor, we’re getting the


18 sentencing sheets ready. 


19 THE COURT: All right. Ready for mitigation?


20 MS. WEISS: Your Honor, the victim has prepared a


21 statement and would like the victim advocate to read the


22 statement.


23 THE COURT: Sure. 


24 MS. WEISS: Where would you like her to read it at,


25 Your Honor.


543







78


1 COURT REPORTER: The podium would be great.


2 MS. WEISS: The podium.


3 THE COURT: Wherever there is a microphone. 


4 MS. SAANDRA: Juanna Saandra, victims advocate for


5 the Attorney General's Office. “Your Honor, because of the


6 things that David exposed me to it left me more vulnerable.


7 I believe that this was just, that this was just a chain, a


8 chain of bad luck that had happened to me and that I didn't


9 deserve any better. However, I made a decision to change my


10 life and get help to change my emotional state and turn the


11 negative into a positive. Even though I’ve changed, I don't


12 believe that the defendant has changed. If he is given the


13 opportunity to get out and comes across another vulnerable


14 young lady, I believe he would do this again. That's why,


15 Your Honor, I am asking that you please sentence David


16 Hayden to the highest amount possible to where no other


17 children will be hurt the way that I was. 


18 Thank you, .” 


19 THE COURT: Thank you. Ms. Clardy, thank you for


20 that note. 


21 MS. WEISS: Your Honor, I note that we filed a


22 notice to seek life without parole, but as far as a prior


23 record, the defendant’s record dates back to 1987 with an


24 assault and battery. 


25 THE COURT: What year was that?
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1 MS. WEISS: 1987, Your Honor.


2 THE COURT: Thank you.


3 MS. WEISS: In 1988 unlawful possession of cocaine;


4 1992, malicious entering to property; 1993, criminal sexual


5 conduct first degree for which he was sentenced to 30 years


6 suspended to 18 years and five years probation. Then in


7 2004, he was convicted of criminal domestic violence first


8 offense and fraudulent check.


9 In 2005, he was convicted of criminal sexual conduct, first


10 degree, and assault with intent to commit criminal sexual


11 conduct, third degree, in which he was sentenced to 11


12 years and 9 months and 8 years. And then, Your Honor, he


13 has these charges. He’s been on the sex offender registry


14 since the first conviction for CSC, first. 


15 And Your Honor, it’s the State's position and I know


16 the notice is up there, but it’s the State’s position he


17 has already been, spent time in the Sexually Violent


18 Predator Unit and was released with conditions under which


19 he was supposed to follow when he got out. It’s clear from


20 the information we got from this case, he was not following


21 any of those conditions which is what got us back here


22 which is why the State feels life without parole is an


23 appropriate sentence in this situation. And we are still


24 working on those sentencing sheets, Your Honor. 


25 THE COURT: Thank you, Madam Attorney General. Mr.
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1 Frick?


2 MR. FRICK: Judge, I know we're in the mitigation


3 stage, but there's a matter that I do need to address


4 before I get into my mitigation. At this time, defense


5 would move for a new trial based on all previous pre-trial


6 motions, objections and rulings throughout the trial.


7 THE COURT: Okay. I will have to deny that. But I


8 want to thank both of you for diligently pursuing your


9 jobs, representing the State, the interest of the people in


10 the State and representing your client. It certainly makes


11 my job a lot easier. Why I have excellent attorneys that


12 are experienced in the practice and not unduly delaying


13 matters and moving this case forward. I appreciate y’all’s


14 efforts and I thank you


15 All right. We need those sentencing sheets before we


16 can -- Yes, sir?


17 MR. FRICK: I just wanted to go into mitigation, if


18 I may?


19 THE COURT: Yes, sir. 


20 MR. FRICK: I understand this is an LWOP case so I


21 understand what the sentence is. But, Your Honor, just to


22 ask the court in regard to Mr. Hayden, he has had family


23 members out here today. We know that they strongly support


24 him and have been with him throughout this entire process.


25 Judge, as you’re aware, he's been locked up on this matter
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1 since June 4, 2020. I will say that, prior to my


2 appointment onto this case, there had been plea


3 negotiations, but because of his prior history, we were


4 concerned about SVP which I believe is a real likelihood


5 and because of his age, and health situations all plea


6 offers would have essentially been a life sentence anyway.


7 Evaluating case, judge, I still have trouble understanding


8 the jury's verdict. But we’re not going to argue about that


9 today, but we disagree with it. As you heard, while there


10 is circumstantial evidence and testimony from the victim,


11 there is no physical evidence in this case. It is simply


12 credibility battle between witnesses.


13 Judge, I would, I would just like you to know that


14 David Hayden was a family man. When he got out of the State


15 Department of Corrections he was working as you’ve heard. I


16 believe he worked about six days a week. Very hard, working


17 in a turkey farm, where he's one of the ones who had to


18 walk around every day and pick up a live, the dead turkeys.


19 And worked extensively doing that and help take care of the


20 cattle at the farm there. He has a young daughter for which


21 he has not seen in the last two years. And this is a man


22 who I think had changed despite what, what was presented in


23 this courtroom today.


24 I just wanted the court to know that. I’mma ask, is


25 there any family that wanted to address the court? I just
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1 wanted everybody ---


2 THE COURT: If you’ll come around to that


3 microphones, please. 


4 MS. HAYDEN: This is very hard. I feel for my


5 family, for my son ‘cause they’re saying like I just -- I


6 just now lost them. But I’m asking God to guide them and


7 let his will be done in they life. I will not give up. To


8 this other family, I know y’all done gone through a hard


9 time, a hardship. I know this is very card. Especially,


10 very young. This is a lesson for any child to go through


11 with. Don't let this happen to you no more about leaving


12 home ‘cause this is very hard on mamas and daddies. That’s


13 all I have to say. 


14 THE COURT: Thank you. 


15 MR. FRICK: I’ll ask Mr. Hayden, but I do not


16 believe he’s going to wish to address the court, but he’d


17 like to ask ---


18 THE COURT: All right. Mr. Hayden, you certainly


19 have the right and privilege at this time to address the


20 court if you so desire.


21 MR. FRICK: He does not.


22 THE COURT: All right. Just for the record, let's


23 go over potential sentences, possible penalty on the


24 sentences. Correct me if I'm wrong.


25 Now, on the contributing delinquency of a minor that,
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1 I believe that's up to 3 years?


2 MR. FRICK: That’s correct.


3 THE COURT: And go over the others with me. I


4 believe the tracking is 15.


5 MS. WEISS: Thirty.


6 THE COURT: Okay. 


7 MS. WEISS: A minor under the age of 18.


8 THE COURT: Up to 30.


9 MS. WEISS: Yes, sir, Your Honor.


10 THE COURT: And then the life situation is on the


11 CSC.


12 MS. WEISS: And the human trafficking part. The CSC


13 and the trafficking.


14 THE COURT: All right. So it’s up to life -- wait a


15 minute ---


16 THE COURT: I’m sorry. The CSC, first, you say is


17 up to life. I apologize, I didn’t hear what you were


18 saying.


19 THE COURT: All right. Let’s go over it one more


20 time. Contributing, is up to 3. On the CSC that was the


21 life without parole notice, correct?


22 MR. FRICK: Correct.


23 THE COURT: And then the trafficking is  up to 30,


24 we all in agreement on that now?


25 MS. WEISS: And the life without parole notice also
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1 included the trafficking.


2 THE COURT: Okay. All right.  I’m glad we got that


3 straight. While we're finishing that paperwork up, and I


4 want counsel to correct me if they have other information


5 on this, but to my knowledge, you may be, the jurors,


6 that’s in this case may be a part of history. I believe


7 this may be the first trafficking case that's been tried in


8 the State of South Carolina under this particular, fairly,


9 new law. Am I correct on that?


10 MS. WEISS: As far as we know, Your Honor, it is


11 the first -- there have been federal cases tried in South


12 Carolina but no State case as gone to a jury as far as we


13 know and I think we would know. 


14 Your Honor, the defendant was also charged with


15 failing to register as a sex offender. We’re gonna dismiss


16 that at this time. 


17 THE COURT: All right. 


18 MR. FRICK: Judge, Mr. Hayden did have something he


19 wanted to address the court with.


20 THE COURT: Yes, sir. 


21 MR. HAYDEN: Your Honor, you said this is an


22 historic moment, right? This is the first time this case is


23 been out there for human trafficking or whatnot. Well, in


24 1994, I was convicted of a sex offense, but they had DNA


25 and they did it then. But this time, no DNA. That’s pretty
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1 historic too. 


2 THE COURT: Well in response to that, you know, I


3 don’t -- during the trial, I'm prohibited, you know, to


4 comment on the facts. I don’t get into that. That’s the


5 jury’s domain. But, you know, I've tried enough cases, I


6 know between the alleged time of the offense, you had three


7 months or so, you know, that abrogates a lot of the factors


8 of DNA test that the time that goes by everything


9 deteriorates, things can get washed. The weather has effect


10 on it. But also law enforcement, they have their


11 limitations too. And as this case developed, as we heard


12 during the trial, the witnesses and the, and the, I guess


13 I'm correct in saying the co-defendant or your other family


14 members, they're statements. That alleviated the need of


15 going through all the DNA requirements that you normally


16 would have, in this case. The testimony of the young lady


17 that’s involved, the victim in this case, seem to be


18 consistent. And I sit here and I listen to those videos


19 that were played several times and I had a sixth sense


20 about what the jury was trying to hear even though it was


21 difficult to hear, but you had a family member who gave a


22 statement that he witnessed what you do. So I wouldn't be


23 too concerned about the DNA.


24 MR. HAYDEN: No, I didn’t say that to be concerned


25 about the DNA. I was just saying it was first time
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1 Lancaster County had used it ---


2 THE COURT: Oh, okay.


3 MR. HAYDEN: --- to convict. That’s what I was


4 getting at. 


5 THE COURT: I gotcha. 


6 MR. HAYDEN: All right.


7 Sentencing:


8 THE COURT: I understand.... All right. On


9 indictment 2022-GS-29-11, contributing to the delinquency


10 of a minor the sentence is 3 years in the State Department


11 of Corrections, Mr. Hayden.


12 Indictment 2022-GS-29-12 for trafficking in persons,


13 victim under 18 years of age, first defense. The sentence


14 is life without parole in the State Department of


15 Correction, concurrent.


16 And on the criminal sexual conduct with a monitor,


17 victim under 16-years of age. The sentence, concurrent, the


18 sentence of life without parole. 


19 Mr. Hayden, I tell you, informed you at this time, you


20 have a right to appeal if you feel like there’s an error on


21 the part of the court or any type of jurisdictional defect.


22 A notice filing of an appeal has to be completed and filed


23 in 10 days of sentencing which has just occurred. That is


24 to preserve your right to appeal. In other words. That’s


25 called a notice of appeal and it has to be done within 10
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1 days. Correct me, if I'm wrong on any of my instructions,


2 Mr. Frick?


3 MR. FRICK: You're correct. And we had that


4 conversation, Your Honor. 


5 THE COURT: All right. Anything further?


6 MS. WEISS: Nothing from the State, Your Honor.


7 MR. FRICK: Nothing from defense. 


8 THE COURT: I wish you the very best. You can be


9 commended with picking your life up from this tragedy. And


10 I hope you’re successful in any endeavors that you go


11 forward with.


12 MS. CLARDY: Thank you.


13 THE COURT: All right. With that said, the jury may


14 depart this way and we will get those employment slips and


15 thank you once again.


16 (Whereupon, the jury exits the courtroom at 4:22 p.m.)


17 THE COURT: Okay. Sheriff, the defendant is in your


18 custody. 


19 (Whereupon, court is adjourned on this case for the day)


20


21


22


23


24


25
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